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MINUTES

WATERTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION REGULAR MEETING


Monday, December 13, 2010 – 7:30 PM 

Members Present:
Mr. Richard Mazzamaro, Chairman


Mr. Thomas Lambert, Vice Chairman


Ms. Mary Colangelo, Secretary


Mr. Guy Buzzannco


Ms. Susan McCabe


Mr. Jacob Irwin


Mr. Kevin Killeen


Atty. Sean Butterly


Mr. Richard Beland


Others Present:
Karen Baldwin, Superintendent of Schools

Dr. James Collin, Assistant Superintendent of Schools for Curriculum and Special Services

Karen Clancy, Business Manager

Kathy Scully, Principal, John Trumbull Primary School

Laura Meka, Vice Principal, John Trumbull Primary School

Matthew Geary, Principal, Watertown High School

Marc Balanda, Vice Principal, Watertown High School

Monica Kruezer, Vice Prinicpal, Watertown High School

Jake Dorais, Student Council Representative

Fran Palmer

Other interested guests

A.
Convene Regular Meeting - 7:30 PM  

Mr. Mazzamaro convened the meeting at 7:30 pm.
B. Salute to the Flag


Mr. Mazzamaro led the Pledge of Allegiance.
C.
Report from Student Council Representative – Jake Dorais

Mr. Dorais:  This Wednesday, on the 15th, we will have Rachel’s Challenge with a 
Delta Club interaction with the students as well as others and you guys are welcome to 
come from 7-8 pm.  


The play that was over the last two weeks was overwhelming.  The author actually 
came to see it herself.  She said, “Thank you for bringing it to life.”  She said it was the 
best interpretation that she could have imagined.


Interact just finished their knitting and soup kitchen runs.  They knitted over 50 hats, 
which will be donated to people that have gone through chemotherapy and other cancer 
treatments.  


This is the second year of the dance team.  It’s nearly doubled the participation of last 
year.  It’s a great program.


The Link Crew just recently recorded their freshmen giving them specific questions 
such as, “If you can describe your first day of school with a facial expression, what 
would it be?”  We will be showing that to them in June. 


The NHS has revamped their tutoring schedule to.  Over the past week, we have 
completed all tutoree’s requests which was 4 times as efficient as it was in previous 
structures. 
D.
Public Participation

None

E.     Committee Reports: 
1.
Student Programs and Services – Mary Colangelo:  No report.

2. Curriculum and Instruction Committee – Kevin Killeen:  Mr. Chairman, the Curriculum & Instruction committee met this afternoon.  We discussed updating the weighting of course work in AP Honors, college prep for the purposes of class rank be more equitable.  Specifically, Principal Geary will be analyzing data to be evaluated for impact for the 2011-2012 school year.  The committee was briefed by Principal Geary about the Study Island pilot program.  It’s a web based math program being utilized at level 1 instruction as well as remediation for CAPT with a possible impact of level II interventions as well.  The high school was selected by the University of Michigan to participate in a two-year survey of seniors.  The anonymous survey requires approximately 45 minutes to complete.  The survey content will be social and cultural in nature and can be used to evaluate academic, social and career choices for students, as well as program evaluation by the district.  The efforts of guided reading continues in the form of video and observation.  Participation has expanded and now includes as many as 5 teacher leaders.  The committee was briefed by Dr. Collin on the status of technology CEUs for the certified staff.  The efforts being directed efficiently, but there are deficiencies in the area of infer structure and hardware due to a lack of resources.  We have experienced some loss of opportunity.  The district does attempt to make use protocol CDU’S as well.  On another matter, on July 7, 2010 the State of Connecticut Board of Education adopted the new national standards in English Language Arts and Mathematics, grades K-12.  It’s called the Common Core State Standards.  I bring that up this evening because it was part of the Race to the Top application for Connecticut, but public act 10-11,11 as implemented does affect some of the curriculum work that we have done and the future work that we will do.  Some at the state level, to the extent that we’re able to, the programs are being funded by state fiscal stabilization funds as well as the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act.  Individuals who have more interest can visit the state’s website.  It is on the state’s website for your review.
3. Policy and Labor Committee – Mary Colangelo:  No report.
4. Budget, Finance and Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert:  We will be having a Budget Committee meeting, Monday, December 20th.  A time is tentative right now.
5. Facilities/PBC/Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert:  No report.
6. Governance and Community Engagement Committee – Kevin Killeen:  I have no report in terms of a meeting that has been done more recently, but I would like to emphasize the importance of all education leaders to be positive in their efforts to engage the community and members who can be positively influential to our children’s education.
F.
Communications - Secretary 

Ms. Colangelo:  There are several this evening.


“Dear Ms. Baldwin, Mr. Mazzamaro and the members of the Board of Education,


I would just like to take this opportunity to thank you for taking the time to recognize 
me at the board meeting and for the beautiful clock.  I am so proud to have the 
opportunity to represent our district and our work on behalf of the children in 
Watertown.


Sincerely,


Mary Lou Kuegler”


“Dear Board of Education Members,


Thank you for your kind expression of sympathy as we celebrate the life of my mother,


Tom and Loretta Lambert”


“To Members of the Board of Education,


It was so awesome of you and appreciated more than words can say.  Thank you for 
unanimously voting to dedicate the courtyard at Watertown High School to Brieanna 
Antonio.  We are grateful to all of you for honoring her.


The Family of Brieanna”


“Your kindness in our time of sorrow was deeply appreciated.  Thank you for your 
thoughts and prayers,


The Beland Family”
G.     Minutes



1.
Regular Board of Education Meeting – November 22, 2010

Motion Presented by:
Mr. Buzzannco

Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Killeen


Text of Motion:

To approve the minutes of the Regular Board of Education 
Meeting, November 22, 2010


Opposed:


None


Abstained:


Mr. Beland, Mr. Lambert


Vote:



Motion carries (7-0-2).
H.     Superintendent's Recommendations and Report


Ms. Baldwin:  Item number 1 is appointments in the district and I would like to 
highlight for the board, letter c, d and e is work through our title grant and  
implementing interventions across the district.  This is creative use of title dollars, grant 
funding to help us meet the needs of all of our learners, so we’ve been able to address 
that and deploy those funds this week in several new positions across the district as 
Literacy intervention substitutes working in our classrooms.


Item number 2 is just transfers across the district in terms of paraprofessional 
assignments, also several of our custodian vacancies and we’ve transferred people.


We had a long time cook baker in the food service program resign for purposes of 
retirement this past week, so we wish Marian Guerin well.


1.
Appointments – (Information Only)

a.
Mr. John Penella to the position of Custodian 3rd shift at Watertown High School, effective December 6, 2010, for 8.0 hours paid per day, at an hourly rate of $18.79.

b.
Ms. Noelle Ahlert to the position of Long Term Substitute Special Education Teacher at John Trumbull Primary School effective December 6, 2010 through March 14, 2011 being paid the substitute teacher’s rate of $65.00 per day for the first ten days, and on the eleventh day, placed on the first step of the WEA’s contract of $40,878.00 prorated.

c.
Mr. Richard Ayer to the position of Building Substitute Teacher to support literacy intervention at Swift Middle School effective January 3, 2011 for a salary of $65.00 per day to be paid through the Board of Education’s substitute account. 


d.
Ms. Rachel Iacovone-Boivin to the position of ELL Tutor effective December 13, 2010 for a salary of $80.00 per day to be paid through the Title III grant, 3 days at Polk, one day at Judson and one day at Swift.

e.
Ms. Veronica Summerfield to the position of Building Substitute Teacher to support literacy intervention at John Trumbull Primary School effective December 13, 2010 for a salary of $65.00 per day to be paid through the Title II grant.

2.
Transfers– (Information Only)

a.
Ms. Tatjana Lafreniere from Preschool/Resource Program Paraprofessional at John Trumbull Primary School, 21.5 hours per week, to Resource Program #2 Paraprofessional at John Trumbull Primary School for 25 hours per week with 0.5 hour unpaid lunch at a salary as per contract effective November 29, 2010. 

b.
Mr. John Marburger from custodian 3rd shift to custodian 2nd shift at Watertown High School, New Wing area, starting November 22, 2010, at an hourly rate of $19.85.

c.
Mr. Scott Pietro from custodian 2nd shift to custodian 3rd shift at Swift Middle School, Main Level – Area B Gymnasium, 3rd shift, starting November 29, 2010, at an hourly rate of $19.94.

3.
Resignations – (Information Only)

Ms. Marian Guerin from the position of cook/baker at Polk School effective immediately for the purpose of retirement.

4.
Three School Project Update – (Information Only)

Ms. Baldwin:  In terms of the three school project update, here at the high school, tremendous amount of work continues.  The above ceiling inspections are taking place in the corridor adjacent to the gymnasium in those classroom areas.  Once they are completed, they will begin cutting out the ceiling.  The floors in those classrooms have been washed and waxed and prepped by our own custodial staff.  We are preparing this week for delivery of kitchen equipment.  Once that equipment arrives on site, we’ll work with the contractors to install that and get that kitchen ready for full use.  We do remain on target for the February takeover for the entire facility.  During this holiday break coming up, we will refinish the gymnasium floor when it’s not in use for basketball practices or contests.  We are going to address that as well.

At Polk, the site work to address grading and water pooling issues should have been completed last week.  If you drove by, you would have seen the contractors there last week doing work.  In my conversations with KBA, they do believe that those issues have now been addressed.  The contractor is scheduled to come back to paint a cross walk that was not completely painted and also to address that speed bump issue.  All of this is obviously dependent upon the weather.  Next week I anticipate bringing to the budget and finance as well as the facility sub committee meeting on Monday the 20th, the request for additional purchases from the Polk principal for furniture and equipment and technology.  That information will be presented next Monday night.  We hope to schedule a joint meeting with PBC in early January to approve all of those purchases.  

If board members have questions, I could answer questions on the three school project.
5.
Presentation on Linking District Goals to School Improvement Planning and Classroom Practice
Ms. Baldwin:  This is another opportunity for us to talk to the board and the community of our continuous improvement efforts in the district.  I’m going to head up to the podium for a minute before I introduce our two principals.

Tonight is an opportunity for us to present to you an overview of the improvement agenda in the district, as lead by our building principals through school improvement plans.  The presentations tonight by Mrs. Scully, the John Trumbull Primary School’s principal, and Mr. Geary, the high school principal, are intended to help the board and the community to understand how the district goals and the theory of action drive the improvement work and, ultimately, what takes place in our classrooms across the district.  Our unit of focus in all of this reform work has been the individual classroom.  In essence, we have created a straight line from the theory of action to the district goals to the instructional core of curricular instruction and assessment in each classroom.  Over the next month, each building principal will share with you the school improvement plan in their buildings and what the process really looks like in each building.

That’s a slide of the district’s goals that was approved almost a year ago for the two years, for the period of 2009-2010, and 2010-2011.  The board revisited these goals and the district improvement plan in a workshop on December 2nd.  As you can see, the first goal is a student achievement goal with a target of 90% of our students at or above goal in English language arts, math and science by 2011.  Each school improvement plan has a goal aligned for this performance target.  At the school level, we set goals for 5-10% increases in each content area at every grade level to instrumentally get us to that 90% target.  The principals will share with you the work that they are engaged in at the building level to help them achieve this 5-10 percentage point increases in student learning.  The second goal addresses the need for safe supportive and stimulating learning environments to help all students be successful.  The positive behavior support systems that are in place and our efforts to implement SRBI are a core approach in our theory of action and the principals will be able to speak to you again about what this looks like at John Trumbull tonight and what it looks like at Watertown High School  to help you see the direct connection between our district goals, our theory of action and the leadership work that’s taking place across the school system.  A lot of the information that you will see here tonight, you have seen in other presentations, but now you get to hear about it directly from the people leading this effort, the school principals.

This is the theory of action.  It begins with an important coherent statement right at the top.  You can see that, where it says coherence framework.  It connects data, best instructional practices, collaboration and professional as the through line that straight line for improved student learning.  The theory of action reads, if we use data in systemic ways as a vehicle to examine school, classroom and individual progress and implement job imbedded professional development and collaboration and then interventions will be targeted in focused ways and student achievement will increase.  This structure with the theory of action supported by core approaches of SRBI and professional learning communities, strategies in the center column and overall structures that drive our work is in some ways and when you look at it, it seems a little foreign or distant, but I think what will happen tonight is our principals will help you to see what this really looks like in action through the work of their school improvement plans.  I am very pleased that Mrs. Scully and Mr. Geary are willing to start us off.  It’s great to have the Pre-K – 2 perspective and then have the board learn about the 9-12 work tonight.  They’ve worked hard on these presentations and they work hard everyday to make this work effective for our kids and improving student learning.

At this point, I will turn the presentation over to Mrs. Scully, who’s going to talk about the school wide goals connected to our district goals and the school improvement plan.  Thank you.

Ms. Scully:  Good evening everyone.  What you see are our school wide goals at John Trumbull, although they may be broad, a big picture.  I hope tonight I can help to better explain the day to day work that is happening at John Trumbull.  Around student achievement we expect all students will meet or exceed grade level expectations in accuracy, reading comprehension and fluency as measured by the DRA II.  We have that same expectation in math.  All students will exceed or meet grade level expectations.  As far as school climate, that we will insure a safe and secure learning environment where all members are respected.

Just to back up a little, we began to take a very, very hard look at our current instruction at John Trumbull.  We knew that there were limitations to our current practices, our assessments, the curriculum and how we supported students who were at risk.  The data we were gathering at that time served no real purpose.  We were administering the DRA, but not using it adequately to drive instruction or to identify students in need of support.  We had Storytime in place as our core reading resource, but it was not meeting the goals of all students.  The timing was perfect.  We also knew we had to make changes in order to respond to the demands of SRBI.  We established new curriculum in language arts and math.  That was only the beginning of our work.  We knew we couldn’t do business as usual.  We knew that we had to take a good look at our core tier I instruction and add some necessary components so that we were meeting the needs of all students.  We integrated our core resource, which is Storytown and added some other components so that we could really meet the needs.  Those areas are reader’s workshop.  In reader’s workshop, that’s really a structure that’s in place and it’s about a 90 minutes block of time and it’s divided into different areas of instruction, but it includes a hefty emphasis on a student’s ability to work independently, but also a very strong emphasis on explicit instruction through guided reading.  You will see that there is a component that’s language and word study and then independent reading, partner reading and guided reading.  Our goal is that all students will read 30 minutes per day at their independent reading level, which means we need lots of books.  That certainly is a goal and I know that the board has supported that goal, that we have book rooms that are filled with different level texts as well as classrooms.  

In writing, again, the teacher will draw the class together and instruct a mini lesson and that may be around story elements, or grammar and then students are sent off to write independently and then the teacher will work with small groups of students.  We have Storytown.  In Storytown, we use the core phonics that’s already available to us as well as the spelling piece, grammar, and the stories are used for read aloud as well as shared reading.   How do we know that all that’s making a difference?  We give teachers as many opportunities as we can to come collaboratively and talk about their day to day practices; what’s working, what’s not and any changes that they think need to happen.  We have those same discussions at protocol.  Our classroom walkthrough have provided a great amount of information, to us as administrators and will continue to do so.  We’ve implemented new assessments, the DRA II assessment has been with us for a few years now, but we now have the DIBELS which is an acronym for Dynamic Indicators of Basic Early Learning Skills.  That really serves as a universal screen.  It’s administered three times a year.  We can use that information to really drive our instruction.  The DRP will be a new assessment to us, just in grade 2.  That will be administered in the spring.  Then of course, we have all of our unit assessments that are part of our new curriculum as well as performance based assessments.   Of course, that grade 3 CMT data offers a lot of information to us as well.  We hope we continue to see an increase as we did this year.

Math really follows the same trend that we knew we had to look at things differently.  We knew that we needed to increase the level of demand that we were asking students to do in math.  We also knew that there needed to be increased equity of experience that if I’m a second grader in green pod, that a second grader in yellow is getting a very similar experience based on the standards and aligned with the framework.  We also have a brand new math program.  As you can imagine, teachers are working very hard and it’s called Envision Math.  What’s nice with this is that differentiation as well as opportunities for intervention are built right into the program.  There are lots of resources for the teachers to go to, to address the needs of their students.  We do have universal screens in place in math, although that certainly is still an area of improvement for us.  Teachers are doing much more with pre and post testing and unit tests.  I actually have teachers who are doing an item analysis of every test that’s given to see and to identify trends across grade level to see where instruction may need to be, beefed up a little bit and to see where we may not need to spend as much time as we have been.  That’s going to be a great piece of data for us and plan us moving forward.

Again, weekly grade level PLCs provide an opportunity for teachers to collaborate as well as our protocol session.  Classroom walkthroughs provide information as well and then the CMT data.

This is very exciting.  We’ve been talking about SRBI for a while now, but we finally really have established a team, a group of teachers who are coming together.  We’ve had data teams in the past and this team really still serves in that same capacity, but we’re looking at data, making decisions about interventions that would support students and actually proposing a plan.  Just this week we are implementing a new program to address.  Not so new in the fact that we have the staff, we have special education, we have support staff, but this is really a blending of services where everyone will be working together for the same cause and that’s to meet the needs of all students.

We are also collecting and tracking as evidence amount of students that are referred to grade level collaborative.  You heard the term WISP and this really serves as our WISP process.  How many students are actually referred to special ed and we track that over time.
I mentioned the shared blending of services with regular, special ed and support staff.  It’s very exciting work.

Our school climate team.  We’ve addressed certain issues around school climate.  We have our principal’s advisory team, but for this year, we established a team specifically to address school climate.  We worked with that team to create and implement a school wide positive behavioral support program and the motto is “Trumbull students are Grrreat”.  The three R’s are respectful of self, others and surroundings, responsible and prepared at all times, and ready to follow direction and instruction.  What this did for us, is that it’s established expectations school wide for all students.  If you walked into John Trumbull, you would see that the expectations are posted throughout the building and we’ve done a lot of work and teachers have done a lot of work in communicating those expectations to students.  It really has made a difference.  It’s only been a few weeks.  Visitors to our building can feel a difference.  We’re on the right track.  What happens with that is students are recognized with “gotcha”s and that is it’s really just a paw print, JTP mascot.  It’s really to recognize students who are caught doing the right thing, following the rules, following directions.  Those are being collected in classrooms and we are keeping track of the amount that are distributed and we’re very careful to make sure that all students are recognized for random acts of following the rules.  In addition to that in order to connect the school with family partnerships, we have a number of things in place, but we know we still have some work to do with that as well; a few workshops, volunteerism, conferences, family night, ongoing communication and of course the PTO.  We do have programs.  Mrs. Butterly came back and conducted our annual fall character counts assembly, but Laura and I also gather the students quite often to talk about expectations and we’ll continue to do those kinds of things.  

The second step program is in place for pre-K to 2.  That is a resolution, an anti-bullying program that we had in place for a number of years.  That’s consistent across the grade levels in all of our classrooms.  We’re also tracking students that are referred to our grade level collaborative and those are referred to special ed as well as administration.  

That’s all I have, if you have questions.

Ms. Baldwin:  Before we bring Mr. Geary up, do any board members have questions?

Mr. Killeen:  I just had a question about transference of program to Polk School level or Judson School level to see if you’ve gotten any feedback if it’s been positive or is it not a long enough period of time to observe?

Ms. Scully:  If what’s been positive, I don’t think I understand your question?

Mr. Killeen:  Feedback in terms of transference of behaviors to Polk and Judson School levels.

Ms. Scully:  I can tell you that we do have a transition piece in place for that as far as communication and certainly students whose needs that we’ve addressed at John Trumbull or maybe the tier I positive behavioral support isn’t enough, that we’ve had to go to the next tier with intervention.  I think we’re always careful about expressing and sharing that information. If we certainly have something in place that works as far as actually looking at data, that’s would be something interesting to do.

Mr. Buzzannco:  I guess I’ll pick up on that.  Kevin mentioned the behavioral side of it. On the academic side of it are our CMT scores for reading at the grade 3 level had only about 3 out of 5 kids reading at grade level at grade 3 for 2010.   Have you made any changes to the way you transition students academically at Polk and Judson?  Can you touch on how you make sure that folks at those two schools are able to see the additional needs that you think may serve to help improve their performance in either math or reading?

Ms. Scully:  I know one, it may seem like a small piece, but actually was pretty big.  DRA II scores are now electronic.  That information is accessible and we’ll look to do a similar thing with the DIBELS.  Again, with that piece Mrs. Meka and I complete cards on students, per say, that identify where students are with reading and math.  If they were receiving any extra intervention,  it’s communicated that way.  I think there’s probably some work to do as well.  It’s paper pencil, which is ok, but that’s something we do have in place currently to communicate that and I also will say that I think we do a very good job about talking with principals directly and certainly encouraging parents to do the same that may have concerns about the transition.

Ms. Baldwin:  If I could just add also, Mrs. Scully touched on it, but the Infinite Campus is our student management system.  We do have a field in place now for the DRAII and this is actually a topic on my administrative council meeting for tomorrow in terms of maximizing data collection so we can see this information on students and have it transfer with them quite readily because it’s in the student management program.  Additionally, in terms of transition and supporting academic needs, I think one of the most powerful things that we have right now is we have a revised K-5 English language arts and mathematics curriculum that is being implemented at all levels across the district and it is a standardized uniform experience for kids.  I certainly believe that the incremental gains that we made this year in grade 3 reading specifically are just the tip of the iceberg and that are certainly reflected in the hard work that has been in place at John Trumbull for a number of years, but now specifically with these efforts towards guided reading, reader’s workshop, writer’s workshop and also we have the universal assessments in place.  We have much more instructional information available to us now that we didn’t have before.  We had some good transition elements in place, in terms of strong communication between John Trumbull and the two 3-5 schools.  We now need to strengthen the data that is sent to them and help strengthen our teacher’s and our principal’s ability to intervene and make good decisions using that data.

Atty. Butterly:  Mr. Chairman, I have a comment.  I want to thank you Mrs. Scully and the staff for being so warmly receiving of Dinah.  It was always near and dear to her heart when she was teaching any time we needed her up there for those kinds of things, she loves it.  Thank you.

Ms. Scully:  Happy to have her.

Mr. Lambert:  I would just like to say that it’s been a big transition at the early grades at John Trumbull.  That’s where we’re really going to pay off, the labor that we put in at John Trumbull, it’s going to take those children through the years.  Storytown, along with the work that you’re doing with the parents and hopefully notifying the parents of the real work that you’re doing and what’s expected of their child through the grades at John Trumbull and getting them on board, that’s where it’s really going to take shape.  I congratulate all of you at John Trumbull for doing the fine work that you’re doing.

Ms. Scully:  Thank you Mr. Lambert. I know Mr. Buzzannco and Mr. Lambert had a chance to visit John Trumbull and visited some classrooms and saw the actual day to day practices and I welcome anyone that’s interested.  Feel free to contact me and set something up.

Ms. Baldwin:  For board member’s information, I also have copies of the school improvement plan.  There are several pages, but I have two copies that we can circulate and if you want a specific one to retain, you can certainly ask and I would provide that for you.  Thank you very much Ms. Scully.

We’ll now look at the work at the other end of the continuum, 9-12 school improvement work.  Mr. Geary is here this evening to talk a little bit about the high school goals and how they connect to our district goals.

Mr. Geary:  A lot of the things that you’re going to hear me say, you’ve heard Superintendent Baldwin and Ms. Scully talk about at John Trumbull.  You can see the work all the way through K-12.  We also have school goals.  There are five of them. The first goal is connected to the professional learning community.  If you remember the Superintendent’s slide, district theory of action you saw the core approaches.  For us at the high school, the primary core approaches, a lot of this work is the professional learning community.  Teachers are able to meet once a week by course and level for a few minutes, which is not enough time, but helpful.  Then the other four goals;  two of them are aligned to student achievement, which are connected to the first district goal you saw.  We have teacher generated critical thinking assessments that are aligned to NEASC.  Our goal is 75% at proficient or better, the second goal is connected to mid term and final exams, performance in the quarter, as well as performance on CAPT, PSAT and SAT.  One of the nice thing about the high school is we don’t run short on ways to assess kids.  As we go through, you’ll see a bunch of different areas where we measure this or prepare kids for things.  The last two goals there are connected to school climate and you heard Mrs. Scully talk about the WISP process at John Trumbull and you heard her say that we finally have something that works and I think we did the same thing at the high school, if you ask Mrs. Kruezer or Mr. Balanda or with me that probably for years, we would have intervention meetings with teachers and talked about kids who didn’t have a lot of interventions.  You’ll hear as we go all of the interventions that are in place.  The last bullet there connects to DREAM and primarily there, how do we improve school climate through positive behavior support. Those are the five goals that you see there.

The next slide, I’m not going to read you all of them, but I put it there because every year when we do opening professional development for the staff, as you could imagine, a reform effort that ‘s this deep requires a good amount of work and so this is from this years.  Every year there is a slide that lists all of the work that people do because the nice part of the school improvement plan is it allows people not to think we have 95 different programs going on, that we have a lot of different efforts that all connect to either student achievement or school climate.  There are a lot of different strategies that from time to time without the guidance of a school improvement plan or something in alliance of a district improvement plan, people think we have 90 goals.  We don’t.  We have five.  There are two areas.  Those strategies that were ongoing already, just as a reminder to the high school faculty that all connected to two primary goals, student achievement and school climate.

This slide has updated strategies, things that we’re doing now.  Things that I wanted to walk you through so you understand, when we say we want to see 60% goal on CAPT or 510 SAT math score or 80% of our students get a B or better on a midterm and how we accomplish that.  The first rule of theory is to implement a revised curriculum and you heard Mrs. Scully talk about that at John Trumbull.  Again, we started to revise curriculum following the NEASC report.  As you remember, the school was on warning for curriculum and in truth in reading the report, the truth was that the curriculum was not all that strong.  That was the conclusion of the NEASC committee.  Five years ago, we started to revise curriculum.  We started in World history in ninth grade and we’re just about finished now.  We’ll be finished at the end of this year with seniors and then we’ll start again.  It’s ongoing work, but from the revision we learned, like I think we learned in K-5 and we’ll probably learn in 6-8. There were gaping holes in really critical areas of the curriculum that make the student achievement not that all surprising.  We filled in those holes and are confident as we go here that we are going to see some results.  

The bullet there is connected to flex time.  As you’ve heard previously, for 40 minutes, every student in the high school is free in a study hall at the same time.  They can access any teacher they need with a flex pass.  I’ll tell you a little bit about the flex pass data on the last slide.  Flex time was a key intervention.  When we looked at CAPT scores, they were disappointing to be honest with you.  We thought they’d probably hold steady more than jump up because we’re still putting things into place.  We certainly didn’t expect the decline particularly in reading and math.  As we look at those, we found that kids that are in honors classes, almost all of them, 97% meet goal on CAPT. We have way too few kids in honors level classes.  We’ve made a concerted effort and I’ll give you the data on this later too, to increase the number of kids in honors classes and Advanced placement classes.  With the support of the board over the past few years, we’ve gone from 7 AP classes to 14, all by the way, for free.  We haven’t had any additional staffing.  I think you can’t just throw 500 more kids into an honors class.  There has to be some kind of support.  Flex time offers that support for them.  We monitor student participation rate.  We look at what it looks like this year compared to previous years.  

The fourth bullet talks about an SAT prep course and that’s another advantage to flex time and we were able to add that this fall.  To be honest with you, it’s sort of a pilot.  We had seniors taking the SAT in October so I doubt that a four week SAT prep course in September had a huge impact on those scores, although I have them for you.  I’m confident that we just got the PSATs on Friday and so counselors were out there going through PSATs with students and will run a PSAT prep course for juniors starting in January and I am confident that that will have positive impact, along with the curriculum revision in the classrooms on kids that take the SAT in March, May and June.  That’s coming. 

Kevin talked a little bit about class rank and so we’re talking about revising how we rank students connected to quality points for advanced placement classes.  I know when we met earlier they asked me to come back with some more information on that, so we’ll talk more about that in the future.  We’re looking to strengthen what we do there.

Again, you heard, Mrs. Scully talk about revised WISP, for us we revised the process two years ago.  A key component in the revised process is a guided study hall, which allows regular ed students to get a case manager who tracks them.  The latest thing for us is to train our department leaders with the classroom walkthrough protocol.  Administrators are being trained to do classroom walkthroughs.  We’ve done that now.  The department leaders actually this week, it’s their first week actually doing walkthroughs in pairs.  We’ll track that data and see what they see.  

A large focus of our professional development early in the year was on instructional strategies with a pretty close focus within that on reading. If you can read, you can do just about anything.  The strategies that are good reading strategies across the board and so all of the professional development offered the first three days this year were connected to instructional strategies because now we have a sound curriculum, we have reasonably good assessments and now it’s about what’s happening in the room.  We do have a English language arts consultant that’s working closely with English.  We know reading is an area of weakness for us, and so we were able to secure the services of somebody who could help us with that.  That bottom there is SHAPE, ASPIRE and our after school programs that are still developing.  None of those are brand new this year.  All of them are still developing.  We need to strengthen those.

Strategies connected to school climate.  We have a school climate committee now, Mrs. Kruezer, and one of our staff members, Mike Cerroto are co chairs on that .  We’ve got some students on that committee, some parents joining the committee.  They meet every 6 weeks and track what’s going on in the building, discipline, that sort of thing.  They’ve established some school climate surveys that they’ll finalize at their meeting on September 22nd and then will distribute those.  That intervention process happens both for academics and for climate and discipline.  Naviance is our new career development tracks kids college searching, career planning.  It’s a new program.  We’ve replaced the old one and it also has the potential to be 6-12.  We want to have an individual plan for every kid.  Seniors right now are using it.  It helps us to track college application information.  This is the first year, so that has good possibilities there.  The DREAM grid, for us really in school climate and in student achievement, it’s all about raising the bar.  It’s all about a 70 is not good enough if you can get an 80 and an 80 is not good enough if you can get a 90 and college prep class is not good enough, you can take an honors class.  It’s entirely about raising the bar.  That’s what you heard Mrs. Scully talk about “grrreat” and DREAM is the same thing.  You heard some of the same language.  Responsibility and respect, you see both of those in the DREAM grid and we have DREAM dollars.  You see the parallels all connected to school goals, which are connected to district goals and you see them K-12.

Rachel’s challenge, which Jake talked to you about earlier.  You remember “The truth about Hate” from last year.  It’s not enough just to have a big program, like the Truth about Hate, and so there was follow up from Delta, but also sometimes you have to have a big program.  Rachel’s Challenge is our big program this year.  It’s this Wednesday.  Rachel was the first student killed in the Columbine massacre and so her family members are going to come and talk about dream and it turns out she was quite perspective, if you do some research about her.  That’s Wednesday.  There’s also a community outreach evening for parents and members of the community.  That’s just this year, strategies for school climate and student achievement. 

At the end of the day, we’d like to see some results.  We’re confident that, again, we were fixing the plane while it’s in the air.  If you think about NEASC and the report there, we’re building off of something that wasn’t that strong to begin with.  It had holes in it and it was ineffective.  Now we’re trying to patch that together and make things stronger.  We’ve had a lot of strategies, all focused on student achievement and school climate.

I wanted to give you a couple of data points.  We look at data, Mark, Monica and I, department leaders and then teachers, Infinite Campus is powerful in that it does allow us to share data, the PSAT is in there, the SAT is in there, the CAPT scores, the CMT scores.  It’s much easier now.  The teachers don’t have to walk down to the guidance area to the file cabinet to get the kid’s cum card.  They just click a button.  Some positive signs. Last year there were 1,077 seats in honors AP kids sitting in those classes.  This year there’s 1,534.  You’re talking about 500 more students in honors and AP.  Flex passes, 4,992 flex passes have been used by students to date.  We also have the student success rate.  93.5% of grades given last year in the first quarter were higher than 70, 93.5.  This year it’s 93%.  It’s down .5%, but you’re talking about 500 more kids in honors level classes so the rate held steady and you have more kids stretching themselves farther.  I think that’s a really good sign.  The SAT from the class of 2010, we just got the December scores.  The class of 2009, critical reading was 479, for the class of 2010, if you look at all of their scores is 489, if you look at the best score from each kid is 497.  Math from the class ’09 was also 479.  Class of 2010 all of their scores is 492 and their best score was 497.  Writing, 500 was the class of 2009 and the class of 2010, was 509.  If you look at their best score, it’s 515.  You see slowly, not huge gains, but slowly SAT scores picking up.  That’s just kids that got access to a slightly better curriculum because that was being developed while they were in the class, with not a ton of interventions yet.   The PSATs, this is right from Friday, in 2009 we had 198 sophomores take the PSAT and we had 249 take the PSATs this year.  Our participation rate has increased by 50 students thanks to the board’s funding of PSATs for sophomores and juniors and our scores are steady.  When you add 50 kids and keep the scores the same, the kids that were not taking the PSAT to begin with were not the strongest students.  We added kids and held the scores steady.  Actually, sophomores were up a little bit.  Juniors in ’09, 183.  Juniors in 2010, 208.  Again, you’re up 25 kids there and again the scores are flat.  There’s no increase in scores, but the increase is in the number of kids. 

DREAM assemblies, we’ve given out about 2700 DREAM dollars thus far to date and we recognized 156 students at DREAM assemblies this year.  We have 73 students participating in guided study hall.  Those are just small upticks, positive signs.  The discipline information in 2010-2011 is similar from last year.   About the same number of kids and the same number of events.  If you walked through the halls this year, versus walking through last year, I think you would notice a completely different climate.  My suspicion that as the year goes on, we’re going to see a decline.  Small positive signs.   We’re looking for larger gains on CAPT and SAT, but this is the beginning.

If you have questions, I’d be happy to answer questions.

Atty. Butterly:  I was just interested in the flex time thing.  One of the concerns that we’ve had as a board that’s been presented by the Superintendent and we’ve seen it over the years. We’ve had quite a drain from the Swift 8th grade class both in academic and in sports.  We lose a lot of kids.  I wondered if you could use the flex time scheduling, or something like that to have small visits from kids in the Swift community so they can see the good things that are going on up here.  The new academic facilities, the new courses, maybe attend an AP course and see a class so we could get a hook to get them there.  You get those kids in the building up here and we get a real good thing going right from the start.  We’re building a great base.

Mr. Geary:  We do have kids from Swift shadow, but not all of them.  That’s a good idea, we could bring small groups up here and maybe have them sit in on a class.

Atty. Butterly:  Just a thought, I heard the flex time.

Ms. Baldwin:  Do any other board members have questions for Mr. Geary?  You can see it’s comprehensive work.  It is data driven decision making at its finest.  There’s a lot of data points that the high school team tracks and shares for feedback for staff and it helps to guide our work and will it inform our budget request as well as we go down this road.  We are optimistic and confident that the work in curriculum and instruction and assessment will be to improve student learning outcomes and greater opportunities for all of our children to be successful in what their dream may be for their future.  Thank you Mr. Geary and the leadership team at the high school and Mrs. Scully and Mrs. Meka for taking your time tonight and also all your hard work in presenting this and being so thoughtful.  We appreciate it.  Thank you.
6.
Electricity Consortium
Ms. Baldwin:  Last on the report is an update on the electricity consortium and you can see that there is an action item on the agenda tonight related to that.  Mrs. Clancy did provide you with a memorandum in your packet relative to this opportunity that we have with Secure Energy Solutions.  As of this moment we still don’t have revised pricing but based on the pricing that was originally shared with us, you can see that in Mrs. Clancy’s memos that we would anticipate a savings of approximately $43,225 of the 2012-2013 school.  We’re currently under contract until December 1, 2012.  If board members have questions, Ms. Clancy or I would be happy to answer them.
I.     Report from the Chairman  

Mr. Mazzamaro:  As board members are aware, we are in the midst of a budget season 
for 2011-2012.  Last year the Board of Education gave back to the town approximately 
$100,000 and most recently there was a rebate program for the school projects for the 
installation of energy efficient lighting at Polk.  We received a rebate, or actually the 
town received a rebate of $35,786 from CL&P for the Polk project and $31,667 for the 
Judson project.  This is for energy efficient lighting.  Total we have just under $200,000 
that has been given back to the town of Watertown from the Board of Education.  I 
received a lot of feedback from many parents that have been in all the renovated 
schools.  The one theme that I hear over and over again, is the schools look great, but 
you better keep them up, you better keep them maintained.  People recognize the work 
that went into it and they’re concerned that the good work will not be maintained.  I’m 
looking forward, and as well as the superintendent working with the town of    Watertown 
and hoping that again, we’ve done this for the last couple of budget seasons, put in a 
line item for a capital improvement fund and of course, each year with the cuts that 
happen over and over again, that’s one of the first things that goes because it happens to 
be farthest away from students and learning.  However, we’re hopeful that we can work 
with the town and that maybe some of this money that has been given back to the town 
can be put towards the line item in the capital improvement fund.  We look forward to 
working with them and seeing if that’s something we can share together and do some 
good work on.


Mr. Killeen:  Mr. Chairman, if I could ask a question.  What would be the disposition 
of the fund that has been allocated back to the town.  Perhaps you don’t have that 
information, but could we find that out just as a point of interest?


Ms. Baldwin:  Yes, I can find out from the Town Manager exactly where that funding is 
in the town’s budget.


Mr. Killeen:  Thank you.
J.    
Action Items – Adoption of Items to be Approved by Consent
1.
Consideration of the Approval to Authorize the Superintendent of Schools to Enter Into an Extended Agreement with Secure Energy Solutions 



Motion Presented by:
Mr. Lambert



Motion Seconded by:
Ms. Colangelo



Text of Motion:

It is recommended that the Board approve of the 


authorization of the Superintendent of Schools to enter 

into an extended contract with Secure Energy Solutions 

for the purpose of purchasing electricity for the period 

of December 1, 2012 through December 1, 2014.


Opposed:


None



Abstained:


None


Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
K.
Future Agenda Items and Board Members’ Comments

None
L.     Public Participation

None
M.
Adjournment

Motion Presented by:
Mr. Beland


Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Irwin


Text of Motion:

That the meeting adjourn at 8:30 PM.


Opposed:


None


Abstained:


None


Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.

The meeting adjourned at 8:30 P.M.






Respectfully submitted,






Mary Colangelo, Secretary
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